
Few experiences are more rewardingðor    

challengingðthan parenthood, and no one 

knows this better than the Kitchen family. ñItôs 

been so great, given us so much joy, to see their 

success, to watch the girls from 12 or 13 and 

up, as they really started to come into         

themselves,ò says Craig Kitchen, the father of 

the family, and a CFSUP Therapist.  

Shortly after their first daughter Katie was born, 

the Kitchens knew they wanted to expand their 

family. But after the struggle to have Katie, in 

addition to medical complications from a      

dislocated hip early in her infancy, the Kitchens 

were reluctant to conceive for the second time. 

That was when they first started to seriously 

consider adoption. 

ñWe were told it was not a very common 

thing,ò says Judy, Craigôs wife. ñWe went in 

and said óWe want to do foster care, but we 

have the intention of adoptingô, which I was 

told later was a pretty remarkable way to go 

about it. But that was what we knew we wanted 

to do.ò It was only by a matter of  extreme luck, 

in the eyes of the Kitchen family, that their 

daughter Ali was coming into the  foster system 

at the same time. 

ñWe found out [about Ali] through Judyôs 

friend Ronna, who had also adopted. She said 

óGet your license now, because sheôs coming 

throughô,ò says Craig. The Kitchens took Ali in 

in February, and by December, the paperwork 

had been finalized. 

ñI donôt remember doing this,ò says Katie, ñbut 

apparently, since my mom had a daycare and I 

was used to kids running around the house, I 

guess I asked when Ali was going to go home,ò 

she adds, laughing. 

In spite of the ease with which the family came 

together, things were not always smooth sailing 

as the girls grew up. 

ñOutwardly, I loved it. I felt special,ò says Ali. 

ñI told whoever wanted to hear it that Iôd been 

adopted. But I definitely had a lot of  identity 

issues.ò  

After pausing, Ali adds lightheartedly, ñFor one 

thing, Iôm like, six feet tall, and the rest of my 

familyéisnôt.ò While the girls were close in 

their childhood, the teenage years brought the 

stereotypical turmoil between siblings. 
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CFSUP aims to: 

Strengthen children and 
families by providing     

high-quality  programs 
throughout Michiganõs   

Upper  Peninsula.  
 

Provide programs that    
preserve the dignity and 

enhance the well-being of 
families and their            

individual members, which 
are provided in a caring, 

compassionate and         
professional manner.  

 

Nurture and empower   
children and families for a 

brighter future. 

Fall 2011 

y8D $NTMS 0TQ #KDRRHMFR "KK 5GD 5HLDx ǒ An Adoptive 
Family Speaks Candidly About the Rewards and Challenges of Family 

 Above: (L-R): Ali, Judy, Craig and Katie Kitchen  

November is set aside each year to raise 

awareness about the adoption of children 

and youth from foster care. 

 
For more information, please visit 

www.childwelfare.gov adoption/nam/ 

òItõs given us  

so much joy  

to see their success...ó 

National Adoption Month 



  Car Seat Check Event and 

2nd Annual Family-to-

Family ReSale ǒ  
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Clockwise from left: (1) 

Shoppers search for the  

perfect read through a table 

of used books.      

Proceeds from this 

booth went to the 

Marquette County          

Wraparound Program. 

(2) Two youngsters 

sneak a peak at a new-

born strapped to 

momõs chest. (3) A 

Certified Child Passen-

ger Safety Technician 

goes over the safety 

procedures checklist 

for car seats. (4) A 

Technician demon-

strates how to cor-

rectly buckle a car seat.  

In September, CFSUP held its second annual 

Family-to-Family resale in the gymnasium of 

the North Star Academy. 

For only $15, families could reserve an 8-

foot table at the sale, providing the            

opportunity to sell items to community    

members and take home their proceeds. 

In addition to individual family items, a   

number of local vendors set up booths during 

the sale as well, including Mary Kay, Party 

Lite, Tastefully Simple, 

Pampered Chef, and     

several more. 

In all, the sale was a      

success, with nearly 25 

table reservations and over 

125 people in attendance.   

Thanks to a suggested $2 

donation at the door,         

concessions sales and table 

reservation fees, nearly 

$600 was raised, which  

went to support the CFSUP 

Before and After School 

Programs and Kinder Clubs. 

Meanwhile, a car seat check and workshop 

was provided for new parents, including   

information on product recalls and proper 

installation. In total, 11 families left secure in 

the knowledge that their young children were 

strapped safely into their vehicles.  

Thank you! ǒ Supporters of the 2011 ReSale 

A big thank you to Wes, John and Kelly from Goodwill, who helped us set up               

and take down the event. We look forward to a continued collaboration                           

with Goodwill for the 2012 ReSale. 

 Thank you also to North Star Academy Elementary School for allowing us to use 

their gym and parking lot. We are so thankful for our continued collaboration! 

Services for Seniors and Caregivers ǒ New Services Available in Marquette County  

CFSUP is thrilled to welcome Karen Duquette, 

who will be joining us to complete her Ph.D 

internship. Karen will offer services for senior 

citizens and their families or caregivers.  

Karen has completed her Ph.D coursework and 

has been working in the mental health and  

human service field for 15 years.  She has  

experience  working with ages 5-92, with daily 

living problems as well as with mentally ill 

and developmentally disabled populations. She  

has experience providing crisis counseling.   

"Seniors hold vast wisdom and experience, 

memories and stories, of what we once were 

and how we came to where we are today, both 

in our local community and society as a 

whole,ò  says  Karen.   

ñThey have traveled the path that younger  

generations are now on, and we would be wise 

to listen to what they have to tell us.  We owe 

them so much.  That's why I'm excited about 

expanding our free services to now include 

counseling for seniors." 

Karen is also available to provide training, 

including Setting Boundaries with Your Adult 

Child and Working with Computers. 

Karen says: ñI love what I do, and enjoy    

helping people find their strength and         

recognize their value.ò 

For more information on these services, please 
call (906) 228-4050 x 100 or email Karen    

Duquette at kduquette@cfsup.org.   

Services Available 

Individual counseling   

Caregiver counseling 

Family/group counseling   

Support for grandparents 

raising grandchildren 

Assistance with legacy              

development 

Connection to            

community resources 

Yoga or painting classes 
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NEW Collaboration with Menominee Schools ǒ Educational Support for Students  

CFSUP entered a collaboration with   

Menominee Schools this fall, with a    

new program called the Educational      

Support Program. The program is open to 

families in Menominee whose children 

exhibit at-risk behavior in school, such as 

falling grades, poor or irregular            

attendance, or behavioral issues. 

ñWhen kids in      

elementary school 

and junior high are 

exhibit ing these   

behaviors at school, 

something is often 

going on at home,ò 

says Katie Ritzen-

hein, CFSUPôs Contracts and Program 

Manager. ñThis could be as simple a   

single-parent household where the parent 

did not graduate from high school, or as 

complicated and serious as domestic    

violence or homelessness.ò 

The programôs goal is to reduce          

educational barriers for the kids. ñThis 

could be anything from helping them   

figure out a reliable way to wake up in 

the morning to helping 

them transition from sum-

mer time, when there is 

little structure, to the school 

year, when there is a lot of 

structure,ò says Katie. 

Individual goals will be 

tailored for each family 

based on their needs, but 

some of the overall goals of the program 

are to increase grades, increase atten-

dance, and decrease the number of times 

a child needs to leave the classroom due 

to behavioral issues. All goals are cen-

tered on improving the childôs learning 

experience and bettering their home life.  

For more information on the Educational  
Support Program in Menominee, please 

contact Katie Ritzenhein at (906) 228-

4050 x 113 or kritzenhein@cfsup.org.  

  

In October 2011, thanks to a generous 

gift from Jim Grundstrom and the staff 

at Frei Chevrolet, 50 backpacks were     

donated to Marquette Area Public 

Schools to help  students in need. 

The backpacks contained school        

supplies, such as crayons, scissors,    

paper, book covers, or markers, which 

can add up quickly in todayôs        

economy.  

ñWeôre thankful for Freiôs continued   

support of our youth programs,ò says 

Shelley Young, a 

Youth  Program      

Coordinator. ñFrei 

also supported our 

Summer   Program 

for youth in 2010 by 

sponso r ing  our      

program t-shirts.ò   

For more information 
on the Before and 

After School Programs, contact    
Shelley Young at (906) 228-4050 x 

120 or syoung@cfsup.org.  

Above: CFSUP Contracts & Program Manager Katie 

Ritzenhein poses with  youth from Superior Hills 

Elementary School, along with Frei Chevrolet owner 

Jim Grundstrom.  

Thank you Frei Chevrolet! ǒ Local 
Dealership Donates School Supplies  

Central Intake ǒ Help for Families With Housing Concerns 

A new homelessness prevention program, 

funded by the state of Michiganôs     

Emergency Solution Grant Program,   has 

been brought to the Upper Peninsula. The 

Centralized Intake Agency (also known 

as the Housing Assessment and Resource 

Agency or HARA) through Child and 

Family Services is now working to assist 

local families on the verge of losing their 

homes. 

Each countyôs Continuum of Care      

assigns an agency for centralized intake. 

CFSUP was chosen to be that agency in 

Marquette, Menominee, Baraga,      

Houghton and Keweenaw Counties.  

In addition to providing services like   

security deposits or first monthôs rent, the 

new program has allowed for the         

development of a resource room,  with 

items like housing applications, for     

families in need. 

ñPeople often donôt know where to turn 

for rental assistance, utility help, or any 

number of other needs that put them on 

the brink of homelessness,ò said Amy 

Peterson,  one of the programôs staff 

members. ñNow we are establishing a 

single place where people can go.ò 

For more information on Centralized 

Intake, please visit www.cfsup.org. 

Peer Recovery Support 

Program Expands ǒ 
Support Now Available for 
Delta County Residents 

CFSUP will be expanding their Peer   

Recovery Support Program to residents 

of Delta County. This program is   

available to parents or expectant      

parents in any stage of their recovery 

from substance abuse.  

Recovery Coaches who are in long-

term, sustained recovery, coach parents 

(called ñpeersò) by providing them with 

support, motivation and connection to 

community resources.  

While the expansion is still subject to 

final approval from the North Care   

Network, services in Delta County are 

tentatively planned to start in the next 

month or two.  

For more information on the Peer    

Recovery Support Program, please 
contact Pat Lynott at (906) 228-4050 x 

118 or Emma Schilling at (906) 228-

4050 x 119. 

òWhen kids exhibit 

these behaviors,  

something is often  

going on at home.ó 
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ñI think there was a very strong         

competition,ò says Ali. ñWhen weôd    

argue, Katie would say óOh well, youôre 

not the real kid,ô and then Iôd yell back 

óOh well yeah, they picked me, soéôò 

Much of the tension, however, stemmed 

not from the nature of the familial      

relationship, but from the difference in 

personalities.  

ñTheyôre like complete opposites,ò says 

Craig, laughing. ñKatie is very driven, 
very structured, and on the other side, Ali 

is driven by desire.ò Those differences, 

despite being a point of contention in 

their childhood, now bring great pleasure 

to the Kitchen family. ñThey are          

excelling in so many different ways. 

Weôre so proud of them both.ò 

As the girls have gotten older, they too 

feel that their relationship has changed 

drastically. ñI think weôve both changed a 

lot, since going to college,ò says Katie. 

ñWe had that extreme proximity all 

through growing up, but now that weôre 

apart weôve begun to realize we have a 

lot of the same interests.ò  

This shift allowed for both to better    

appreciate the closeness of their        

childhood. ñYou know, we went to 

church together every Sunday, had     

family dinner on Friday nights, went on 

camping trips, hiking...we were definitely 

a very close family,ò says Katie. Ali    

echoed this sentiment, adding, ñI was 

definitely a Daddyôs girl.ò 

Both Craig and Judy feel extremely privi-

leged to have had the opportunity to 

bring up the girls. ñWe count our bless-

ings all the time,ò says Judy, ñthat they 

didnôt get into trouble the way a lot of 

kids do. They both did well in high 

school, and are doing well in college.ò 

ñItôs just been so good to watch them 

make good decisions and grow up well.ò 

For more information on adoption,     

contact Terri Brittain at (906) 228-4050 

x 104 or tbrittain@cfsup.org. . 
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For the second year in a row Michele    

Gilbert, CFSUPôs Eastern Upper           

Peninsula Services Supervisor, has 

donned the chili pepper hat, which is   

presented to all winners at the United 

Way of EUP annual chili cook-off.   

Last year CFSUP won for the best      

decorated booth, while this year there 

was a surprise win for best mild chili.  

High school volunteers helped draw 

folks to the booth by wearing authentic 

sombreros and inviting them to try the 

chili and learn about CFSUP    pro-

grams. Amie Brown, CFSUPôs From 

Decisions to Actions Coordinator ran 

out of chili in the first hour!   

òCounted Blessings, cont.ó 

Chili Champs! ǒ CFSUP 
Takes First in Eastern U.P. 
Chili Cook-Off 

òTheyõre excelling in so 

many different waysé 

Weõre so proud of them.ó 

Homeless Awareness Week ǒ Eastern U.P. Youth Raise 
Awareness About Local Homeless Issues 

With the onset of Homeless Awareness 

Week in November, a group of Sault Area 

teenagers chose youth homelessness as the 

topic of their Service Learning Activity.   

The group researched the subject by      

talking to CFSUP staff and doing         

research on-line.  The kids decided on 

several activities to do throughout the 

week, starting with giving out information 

at Community Connect.  They wanted to 

put the emphasis on creating awareness 

about teens and young adults who are   

considered homeless right in their own 

backyard.   

The crew also participated in a Walmart 

bake sale. All the baked goods had a label 

on them with a fact about youth homeless-

ness. They used a lighted tree with ribbons 

representing how many youth in the area 

asked for help in the last year. The local 

high school also mentioned the issue   

during morning announcements. 

With the help youth involved 

with the Supportive Housing for 

Youth Program, a survey was 

written in order to get informa-

tion and an idea of the numbers 

of homeless youth in Chippewa 

County.   

With the help of a host home 

guest, Mary Gilray, CFSUPôs 

Runaway and Homeless Youth 

Specialist, has been busy spend-

ing time at schools   getting over 

1200 surveys filled out.  A snack 

with information attached 

was given to those who  participated.   

Mary and a youth from the group also 

talked on the radio about homeless-

ness and the programs CFSUP offers.  

ñIt was a lot of work but the group did 

a great job bringing  information to 

their peers,ò says Michele Gilbert, 

Eastern U.P. Services Supervisor.  

For more information about          
programs and events in the Eastern 

U.P., please contact Michele Gilbert 
a t  ( 9 0 6 )  2 5 3- 1 6 9 0  o r                    

mgilbert@cfsup.org. 
 Above: Amie Brown at the CFSUP Chili Booth 

 Above: Local youth .pass out information on homelessness. 


